

Committee hearings are a key mechanism by which Congress conducts oversight and shapes defense policy. The expertise Congress chooses to draw upon in these settings can have important implications for the substance of national security choices, the time horizons associated with alternative resourcing investments, and the public's perceptions of the proper purveyors of defense policy. But few studies have systematically examined which types of witnesses—government civilians, military officers, or outside experts—congressional committees call to testify when investigating defense matters. In a survey of more than 6,500 witness appearances before the House Armed Services Committee from 1975 to 2016, we find that Congress has turned to government civilians and senior military officers in increasingly equal measure when seeking testimony on defense matters. The share of civilian and military witnesses appearing before the House Armed Services Committee remained remarkably stable over time, even when accounting for changes in the committee's party leadership and increasing occurrences of divided government and rising partisan polarization within Congress. These findings have important implications for the formulation of defense policy and Congress's underappreciated role in exercising civilian control over the armed forces.

uring a March 2021 hearing of the Senate Armed Services Committee, the outgoing combatant commander of US Indo-Pacific Command, Admiral Philip Davidson, warned that the People's Republic of China was accelerating the pursuit of military capabilities that could be used to seize Taiwan, by force if necessary. "I think the threat is manifest during this decade," Davidson testified, "in fact, in the next six years." The assessment, offered in a routine hearing in response to a question posed by Senator Dan Sullivan, Republican of Alaska and a Marine Corps reservist, reflected a bipartisan shift over the course of several presidential

administrations toward a more confrontational stance to counter an increasingly assertive China.

Davidson's remarks anticipated forthcoming policy statements from the Biden administration that warned of a "decisive decade" of strategic competition among major powers and identified the threat of military action against Taiwan as the Defense Department's "pacing scenario," as a senior civilian Pentagon official testified at the Senate Foreign Relations Committee the following December.² Testimony from the director of the Central Intelligence Agency, William Burns, echoed assessments from General Mark Milley, chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, clarifying that the

The views expressed here are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent the views, policies, or positions of the US Department of Defense or its components, to include the Department of the Navy or the US Naval War College.

Hearing to Receive Testimony on United States Indo-Pacific Command in Review of the Defense Authorization Request for Fiscal Year 2022 and the Future Years Defense Program, Committee on Armed Services of the United States Senate, 117th Cong. (2021), https://www.armed-services. senate.gov/hearings/21-03-09-united-states-indo-pacific-command. According to subsequent congressional testimony by General Mark Milley, chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, Davidson's assessment was based on directives from Chinese President XI Jinping to the People's Liberation Army to accelerate military modernization efforts and develop military capabilities to seize Taiwan by 2027. The assessment did not reflect a decision or deadline on Xi's part intended to seize the island by that date. See Sam Lagrone, "Milley: China Wants Capability to Take Taiwan by 2027, Sees No Near-Term Intent to Invade," USNI News, June 23, 2021, https://news.usni.org/2021/06/23/milley-china-wants-capability-to-take-taiwan-by-2027-sees-no-near-term-intent-to-invade.

² On the warning of a "decisive decade," see *National Security Strategy of the United States*, The White House, October 2022, 6, 24. On Taiwan as the Department of Defense's "pacing scenario," see *The Future of US Policy on Taiwan: Hearing Before the Committee on Foreign Relations of the United States Senate*, 117th Cong., 10 (2021) (testimony of Ely Ratner, Assistant Secretary of Defense for Indo-Pacific Security Affairs).

2027 timeframe was a benchmark by which Chinese military leaders had been instructed to develop and modernize capabilities that could be used to seize Taiwan, not an firm deadline by which such an imminent invasion would occur.³ Defense leaders and analysts nevertheless seized on the combatant commander's remarks and began anchoring debates about Washington's preparedness for a potential conflict with China around what became known as the "Davidson window." Subsequently, many defense leaders built on this potential timeframe; the Chief of Naval Operations, for example, stated in her *Navigation Plan* "how the Navy will be ready for sustained high-end joint and combined combat by 2027." 5

This episode joins several high-profile moments during congressional hearings in which the statements of senior military officers seemingly influenced the contours of debates over pressing defense and national security issues. In most instances, but not all, these statements have reinforced assessments offered by civilian policymakers within the executive branch and national security experts outside government. In some instances, presidential administrations have deployed service chiefs or combatant commanders to Capitol Hill to make the case for increased defense spending. In other cases, members of Congress from both parties have used their questions to expose differences between military judgments and policymakers' preferences, as when General Eric Shinseki, Army Chief of Staff, testified in February 2003 that the United States could need "several hundred thousand troops" to secure post-invasion Iraq, an estimate at odds with plans advanced by Secretary of Defense Donald Rumsfeld and other officials in the George W. Bush administration.6

Such moments on Capitol Hill are widely publicized, but it remains unclear how frequently they occur, whether statements are walked back or not, and just how representative statements are of the broader dialogue between the legislative and executive branches over defense policy. Scholars have long recognized Congress's role in shaping defense budgets and conducting oversight over the armed

forces, but few studies have examined how the witnesses that congressional committees choose to call to testify can inform members of Congress or shape congressional involvement in national security policy.

Different types of witnesses serve different functions in these hearings. This article discusses three types—civilian government officials, including political appointees and career civil servants; uniformed military officers, such as service chiefs and combatant commanders; and nongovernment experts—who each can offer different perspectives to Congress in national security debates. Even among Defense Department officials, those testifying have different interests, constituencies, and responsibilities that can span service branch hierarchies or cut across the regional or functional boundaries that organize the armed forces.7 The Defense Department is far from a monolith—it is one of the world's largest organizations and has a vast global footprint. Organizations have distinct missions defined in law, which can create tension over resources. As a result, there are times when a person's stance on a particular issue may depend on where they happen to sit, whether it be in a combatant command headquarters in Germany that is focused on deterring Russia and strengthening NATO, in a forward-deployed headquarters in a conflict zone using missiles to defend a partner country, or in an office in the Pentagon developing a strategy to redefine how the US military should fight.

Thus, we argue that the expertise Congress chooses to draw upon at any particular political moment can have important implications for the substance of national security debates, the time horizons associated with alternative resourcing investments, and the public's perceptions of whether the proper purveyors of defense policy are civilian appointees in a suit or commissioned military officers in a uniform.

Whether Congress turns more frequently to civilian defense officials or uniformed military officers can also have significant consequences for civilian control of the armed forces in a democratic society. Both scholars and practitioners have warned that the privileging of military expertise and influence in

³ Olivia Gazis, "CIA Director Williams Burns: 'I Wouldn't Underestimate' Xi's Ambitions for Taiwan," CBS, Feb. 3, 2023, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/cia-director-william-burns-i-wouldnt-underestimate-xis-ambitions-for-taiwan/.

⁴ Noah Robertson, "How DC Became Obsessed with a Potential 2027 Chinese Invasion of Taiwan," *Defense News*, May 7, 2024, https://www.defensenews.com/pentagon/2024/05/07/how-dc-became-obsessed-with-a-potential-2027-chinese-invasion-of-taiwan/

⁵ Chief of Naval Operations, "Navigation Plan for America's Warfighting Navy 2024," https://www.navy.mil/leadership/chief-of-naval-operations/cno-navplan-2024/. In November 2024, one of Davidson's successors as combatant commander to Indo-Pacific Command, Admiral Samuel Paparo, clarified that the 2027 timeframe had been the date by which China was determined to be ready for a possible Taiwan contingency, but not a "sell-by date" when such an operation would be launched. Speaking before an audience at the Brookings Institution, Paparo indicated that Davidson's assessment had been a "worthy benchmark" for the United States to prepare for such an eventuality, but that "the closer we get to 2027, the less relevant the date becomes." See "A Conversation with Commander of US Indo-Pacific Command Admiral Samuel Paparo," Brookings Institution, Washington, DC, November 19, 2024, https://www.brookings.edu/events/a-conversation-with-commander-of-us-indo-pacific-command-admiral-samuel-paparo/.

⁶ Matthew Moten, "A Broken Dialogue: Rumsfeld, Shinseki, and Civil-Military Tension," in American Civil-Military Relations: The Soldier and the State in a New Era, eds. Suzanne Nielsen and Don Snider (Johns Hopkins University Press, 2009), 42–71.

⁷ Michael E. O'Hanlon, Defense 101: Understanding the Military of Today and Tomorrow (Cornell University Press, 2021).

these settings can distort the relationship between civilian superiors and military subordinates. Such concerns led some, like former Secretary of Defense Mark Esper, to argue that, in most cases, combatant commanders should testify before Congress or meet with members of their staff only with their civilian counterparts in the Office of the Secretary of Defense. "This would reaffirm civilian primacy and control of the military," Esper wrote in his memoirs, "and give the necessary perspective of civilian leadership at the Pentagon to their congressional overseers."

When testifying on the Hill, senior military officers fulfill what Samuel Huntington called "representative" and "advisory" functions in justifying defense budgets or outlining the implications of alternative courses of action in ongoing conflicts.10 Congressional hearings, however, can confront service chiefs and combatant commanders with fraught tradeoffs between the need for candor in delivering professional military judgments to a coequal branch of government and the legal and normative imperatives of subordinating these views to civilians in the executive branch charged with making defense policy. Political appointees and other civilians, for their part, can testify more freely on matters of policy in these settings, but they may be reluctant to offer viewpoints that diverge substantially from those of uniformed officers, even when based on independent sources of expertise, out of respect for the institution or appreciation of the leadership challenge.11

This article, therefore, examines who testifies before Congress on matters of defense policy. Using an original dataset of over 6,500 witness appearances before the House Armed Services Committee (HASC) in the 94th (1975–76), 99th (1985–86), 104th (1995–96). and 107–114th (2001–2016) Congresses, we find that Congress has consistently turned to a mix of government civilians, senior military officers, and nongovernment experts when seeking testimony

on defense matters.12 Broadly speaking, the balance between government civilian and military witnesses who appeared before the House Armed Services Committee remained largely stable in this dataset, tilting slightly in favor of civilian government witnesses over time, even when accounting for changes in committee party leadership, the increasing frequency of divided government, and rising partisan polarization within Congress. Apart from a higher proportion of uniformed military witnesses in the initial stages of the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan in the early 2000s, civilian government witnesses in our dataset make up a slightly growing share of HASC witnesses in the late 2000s and early 2010s. This development is a positive sign for civilian control of the military. Among uniformed military witnesses, HASC appearances by combatant commanders have increased over the last several decades relative to members of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, a change that reflects both the growth in number of combatant commands and their elevation in authority under the 1986 Goldwater-Nichols Act.13

While our findings are largely descriptive, they offer important implications for Congress's role in overseeing the development and execution of defense policy. On one hand, Congress's continued reliance on civilian officials and outside experts over time channels its investigative and oversight activity toward those policymakers vested with the authority to formulate and direct the implementation of defense policy. On the other hand, the persistence of these rates of participation by civilian and military witnesses in an era of growing partisan polarization increases the risk that service members will find themselves dragged into partisan bickering over even previously uncontroversial matters such as camouflage patterns on uniforms.

Our findings also contribute to several important debates in the study of national security policy. We

⁸ Alice Hunt Friend, Mightier than the Sword: Civilian Control of the Military and the Revitalization of Democracy (Stanford University Press, 2024); Polina Beliakova, "Erosion by Deference: Civilian Control and the Military in Policymaking," Texas National Security Review 4, no. 3 (Summer 2021): 55-75.

⁹ Mark Esper, A Sacred Oath: Memoirs of a Secretary of Defense During Extraordinary Times (William Morrow, 2022), 110.

¹⁰ Samuel P. Huntington, The Soldier and the State: The Theory and Politics of Civil-Military Relations (Belknap/Harvard University Press, 1957), 72.

¹¹ Alice Hunt Friend and Sharon K. Wiener, "Principals with Agency: Assessing Civilian Deference to the Military," Texas National Security Review 5, no. 4 (Fall 2022): 11–28.

¹² We use the term "witness appearances" here because the HASC often calls the same witness to testify multiple times on the Hill. Counting individual witnesses as opposed to witness appearances risks biasing the frequency of different types of witnesses appearing before the HASC within and across Congresses. See the data discussion in later sections of this article.

¹³ One of us (Reveron) makes these distinctions clear in *Exporting Security* (Georgetown University Press, 2016), 79: "In contrast to popular perception, the real power in the US military is not headquartered at the Pentagon. Instead, it is located at six geographic combatant commands located in Florida, Hawaii, Colorado, and Germany. With numerous changes in law, policy, and the perceptions of the security environment during the last half century, combatant commands have replaced the military services in prominence. Based on the president's Unified Command Plan, these combatant commands are responsible for planning and executing all military operations from major war to security assistance. Consequently, the officers who serve as combatant commanders have emerged as key leaders within the US military and within the government's national security bureaucracy." See also O'Hanlon, *Defense 101*, 15–26.

¹⁴ William Howell and Jon Pevehouse, While Dangers Gather: Congressional Checks on Presidential War Powers (Princeton University Press, 2007); Douglas L. Kriner, After the Rubicon: Congress, Presidents, and the Politics of Waging War, Chicago Series on International and Domestic Institutions (University of Chicago Press, 2010); Matthew C. Waxman, "The Power to Threaten War," The Yale Law Review 123, no. 6 (2014): 1626–91.

advance scholarly knowledge of Congress's role in shaping defense policy by identifying who the legislature turns to when informing itself on defense

policy. Although previous work has examined what types of legislative, investigative, and oversight hearings the relevant House and Senate committees have conducted over time, few of these studies have systematically categorized the witnesses that appear at the hearing table.15 Studies of the institutional constraints that democracies face in war observe that the president's co-partisans and opposition party elites within Congress can acquire information from the executive branch through hearings and investigations and can use this information to shape arguments either for or against the president's national security agenda.¹⁶ Mobilization of elite opposition

within Congress can send especially revealing signals to domestic and international audiences in ways that shape the credibility of the president's threats. ¹⁷ Understanding how Congress overcomes informational asymmetries relative to the executive branch enhances our understanding of the international signals sent from the domestic arena about everything from the depth of defense commitments abroad to the willingness of Congress to continue funding ongoing military operations. For these reasons, it matters who Congress asks for advice.

Unpacking which defense officials engage with Congress also illuminates an actor often overlooked in traditional principal-agent models of civil-military relations, but one that nevertheless plays an essential role in civilian control of the United States' armed forces. Given the legislature's role in funding, overseeing, and authorizing their activities, top uniformed military officers and politically appointed

defense civilians must be responsive to requests for information and demands for testimony on regular oversight and investigative matters.¹⁸

Unpacking which defense officials engage with Congress also illuminates an actor often overlooked in traditional principalagent models of civil-military relations, but one that nevertheless plays an essential role in civilian control of the United States' armed forces.

In particular, understanding the conditions under which Congress calls certain types of officials to testify will inform our understanding of the process by which internal dissent or disagreement between civilian policymakers and service members can become public. Different types of officials will face various kinds of constraints in expressing public opposition to the president's policies, but congressional hearings are among the few legitimate platforms for defense officials to voice dissent in regards to the sitting administration's policies, particularly for uniformed personnel when asked directly for their professional military judgments by members of Congress. 19 In some cases, the president's political opponents in Congress have used hearings strategically to expose disagreements between presidential administration officials and the military brass over politically contentious policies.

Finally, our work informs recent scholarship on public opinion and the effects of partisan polarization on na-

Linda Fowler, Watchdogs on the Hill: The Decline of Congressional Oversight of US Foreign Relations (Princeton University Press, 2015); Steven J. Balla and Christopher J. Deering, "Police Patrols and Fire Alarms: An Empirical Examination of the Legislative Preference for Oversight," Congress & the Presidency 40, no. 1 (2013): 27–40.

¹⁶ Adam Berinsky, In Time of War: Understanding American Public Opinion from World War II to Iraq (University of Chicago Press, 2009).

¹⁷ Matthew A. Baum and Tim Groeling, "Shot by the Messenger: Partisan Cues and Public Opinion Regarding National Security and War," *Political Behavior* 31, no. 2 (2009): 157–86; Matthew A. Baum and Philip B. K. Potter, *War and the Democratic Constraint: How the Public Influences Foreign Policy* (Princeton University Press, 2015); James D. Fearon, "Domestic Political Audiences and the Escalation of International Disputes," *The American Political Science Review* 88, no. 3 (1994): 577–92; Sarah E. Kreps, Elizabeth N. Saunders, and Kenneth A. Schultz, "The Ratification Premium: Hawks, Doves, and Arms Control," *World Politics* 70, no. 4 (October 2018): 479–514; Kenneth A. Schultz, "Domestic Opposition and Signaling in International Crises," *The American Political Science Review* 92, no. 4 (1998): 829–44; Kenneth A. Schultz, *Democracy and Coercive Diplomacy* (Cambridge University Press, 2003).

David P. Auerswald, "Legislatures and Civil-Military Relations in the United States and the United Kingdom," West European Politics 40, no. 1 (2017): 42–61; Colton C. Campbell and David P. Auerswald, eds., Congress and Civil-Military Relations (Georgetown University Press, 2015); Peter Feaver, Armed Servants: Agency, Oversight, and Civil-Military Relations (Harvard University Press, 2003); Huntington, The Soldier and the State; Samuel P. Huntington, The Common Defense: Strategic Programs in National Politics (Columbia University Press, 1961).

¹⁹ Janine Davidson, "Civil-Military Friction and Presidential Decision Making: Explaining the Broken Dialogue," *Presidential Studies Quarterly* 43, no. 1 (2013): 129–45, https://doi.org/10.1111/psq.12006; Andrew Payne, "Presidents, Politics, and Military Strategy: Electoral Constraints During the Iraq War," *International Security* 44, no. 3 (January 1, 2020): 163–203; Andrew Payne, "Bargaining with the Military: How Presidents Manage the Political Costs of Civilian Control," International Security 48, no. 1 (2023): 166–207; Elizabeth N. Saunders, *The Insiders' Game: How Elites Make War and Peace* (Princeton University Press, 2024); Elizabeth N. Saunders, "War and the Inner Circle: Democratic Elites and the Politics of Using Force," *Security Studies* 24, no. 3 (2015): 466–501; Elizabeth N. Saunders, "Leaders, Advisers, and the Political Origins of Elite Support for War," *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 62, no. 10 (November 1, 2018): 2118–49; Elizabeth N. Saunders, "Elites in the Making and Breaking of Foreign Policy," *Annual Review of Political Science* 25, no. 1 (2022): 219–40.

tional security policy.²⁰ Recent studies of public opinion have shown how statements from senior service members shape attitudes toward the use of force and the military more broadly.²¹ This study contributes to this work by identifying which types of witnesses appear before congressional defense committees more frequently when chaired by members from one party over another and under conditions of divided government.

The remainder of this article consists of four sections. First, we discuss the role of congressional committees in defense policymaking, and the range of expert witnesses that testify in hearings on defense matters. We outline our expectations prior to data collection on the frequency with which the different kinds of witnesses will appear over time. Next, we introduce our dataset and our coding methodology before presenting our results descriptively. The third section supplements our findings with a case study of the HASC's September 2021 hearing on the US withdrawal from Afghanistan. Taken together, the testimonies of the civilian secretary of defense, the chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, and the US Central Command combatant commander overseeing the withdrawal allows us to explore how the identities of the witnesses condition both the content of their remarks and the lines of questioning congressional members ask. We conclude by offering some implications of our findings and proposing topics for further research.

Congressional Oversight and Civilian Control of the Military

The Role of Committee Hearings

One of Congress's main functions, in addition to drafting and passing legislation, is overseeing the executive branch's operations. Article 1, Section 8 of the

Constitution outlines fundamental national security roles for Congress that include the power to declare war, to raise and support armies, and to provide and maintain a navy. To fulfill these roles, Congress legislates requirements for studies and relies on hearings to gain expertise and ensure that the executive branch meets legislative intent. The committee system is robust, but "Congressional defense committees exercise a degree of direct access to career Department of Defense personnel—particularly senior military officers—that has no parallel in other committees' relationships with the agencies they oversee."22 The relationships can begin early because "defense committees routinely involve themselves more deeply in the organizational fabric of the armed services than other committees do in the career ranks of the agencies they oversee."23 Thus, committee hearings are a key mechanism by which Congress conducts oversight of the federal bureaucracy and exercises civilian control over the military.

Congress also plays a key role in officer promotions and the confirmation process of senior uniform and civilian positions. For example, while discussing the confirmation process of a secretary of defense nominee, Senator Jack Reed of Rhode Island said: "The issue is not about confirmation or rejection of an individual nominee. It is about the Senate's constitutional duty to advise, and consent based upon the facts, and not upon intimidation or blind political allegiance."24 Thus, through the Senate confirmation process Congress can limit the president's autonomy in the conduct of foreign affairs.²⁵ It is common for senators in confirmation hearings to ask these nominees whether they will appear and testify before committees. To facilitate the frequency of communication between the Department of Defense and the Congress, the military services maintain offices of legislative affairs.

Berinsky, In Time of War, Rachel Myrick, "Do External Threats Unite or Divide? Security Crises, Rivalries, and Polarization in American Foreign Policy," International Organization 75, no. 4 (April 2021): 921–58, https://doi.org/10.1017/S0020818321000175; Rachel Myrick, "The Reputational Consequences of Polarization for American Foreign Policy: Evidence from the US-UK Bilateral Relationship," International Politics 59, no. 5 (October 1, 2022): 1004–27, https://doi.org/10.1057/s41311-022-00382-z; Rachel Myrick and Chen Wang, "Domestic Polarization and International Rivalry: How Adversaries Respond to America's Partisan Politics," The Journal of Politics, July 26, 2023, https://doi.org/10.1086/726926; Kenneth A. Schultz, "Perils of Polarization for US Foreign Policy," The Washington Quarterly 40, no. 4 (October 2, 2017): 7–28, https://doi.org/10.1080/016366 0X.2017.1406705; Jordan Tama, Bipartisanship and US Foreign Policy: Cooperation in a Polarized Age (Oxford University Press, 2023).

²¹ David T. Burbach, "Confidence Without Sacrifice: American Public Opinion and the US Military," in Reconsidering American Civil-Military Relations: The Military, Society, Politics, and Modern War, eds. Lionel Beehner, Risa Brooks, and Daniel Maurer (Oxford University Press, 2021), 149–75; James Golby, Peter Feaver, and Kyle Dropp, "Elite Military Cues and Public Opinion About the Use of Military Force," Armed Forces & Society 44, no. 1 (January 1, 2018): 44–71, https://doi.org/10.1177/0095327X16687067; Michael R. Kenwick and Sarah Maxey, "You and Whose Army? How Civilian Leaders Leverage the Military's Prestige to Shape Public Opinion," The Journal of Politics 84, no. 4 (October 2022): 1963–78; Ronald R. Krebs, Robert Ralston, and Aaron Rapport, "No Right to Be Wrong: What Americans Think About Civil-Military Relations," Perspectives on Politics (2021): 1–19; Saunders, "Leaders, Advisers, and the Political Origins of Elite Support for War."

²² Pat Towell, "Congress and Defense," in Congress and the Politics of National Security, eds. David P. Auerswald and Colton C. Campbell (Cambridge University Press, 2012), 83. Emphasis added.

²³ Towell, "Congress and Defense," 84.

²⁴ Quoted in Frank Lennon, "Journal Exclusive: Reed Slams Hegseth's Nomination: 'A Clear Threat' to National Security," *Providence Journal*, January 25, 2024, https://www.providencejournal.com/story/news/local/2025/01/25/senator-pete-hegseth-jack-reed-nomination-a-dangerous-move-for-the-military-secretary-of-defense/77935034007/.

David P. Auerswald and Forrest Maltzman, "Policymaking Through Advice and Consent: Treaty Consideration by the United States Senate," The Journal of Politics 65, no. 4 (2003): 1097–1110.

Despite these tools, Congress faces the challenge of delegating authority to the executive to make and implement policy. For the bureaucratic agents in the executive branch, this challenge is complicated by the fact that "government agencies also bear the burden of being institutions of American democracy," as William Gormley and Steven Balla observe. They continue: "In democratic institutions, accountability to the American public and its elected representatives is a vital and unique concern. It would be troubling if policy were made by officials with little or no connection to the public." In other words, "deference to specialized expertise can also mean a surrender of effective control." Hearings make use of this specialized expertise and are thus a form of policy control.

Fundamentally, committee hearings are a key mechanism by which Congress conducts oversight of the federal bureaucracy.

Fundamentally, committee hearings are a key mechanism by which Congress conducts oversight of the federal bureaucracy. These hearings occasionally break into the daily political news cycle with a high-profile witness, such as former FBI Director Robert Mueller, or comedian Jon Stewart, or even Sesame Street's Elmo. Sometimes they might feature a clip-worthy gaffe: Representative Hank Johnson once expressed concern that additional US Marines might cause the island of Guam to capsize. But most of the time, these hearings occur under the radar, with hundreds of witnesses testifying before the House Armed Services Committee alone every year. These witnesses assist members of Congress in developing expertise to allocate defense resources, formulating defense policies, and ensuring that the executive branch is properly executing the national security policy for which Congress appropriates funds.

Partisanship adds an additional dimension to congressional oversight, particularly for the subset of

leaders in the Defense Department that are nominated by the president: deputy undersecretaries and assistant secretaries within the Office of the Secretary of Defense; and secretaries, undersecretaries, and assistant secretaries within the services. Former Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff (CJCS) General Martin Dempsey has argued that congressional oversight varies in regards to unified versus divided government: "When both the White House and the Senate are in the hands of the same party, oversight of senior military leaders in Washington is generally 'kinder,' perhaps even 'gentler.' When the White House and the Senate are in the hands of different parties, oversight is more contentious." 29

This difference makes defining oversight tricky.30

Mathew McCubbins and Thomas Schwartz famously characterize congressional oversight as reflecting either a "fire alarm" or "police patrol" model at any given time, both of which, broadly speaking, are used by Congress to fulfill its duty to check the executive branch.³¹ Committee hearings can play a role in both types. Regularly scheduled hearings—for example, military commanders provide annual testimony on national security challenges and adequacy

to meet the challenges—can be considered routine police patrol monitoring. These hearings provide a consistent opportunity for members of Congress to understand threats in a particular region of the world, US strategy in that region, and capability gaps where congressional funding can help the US advance and defend national interests. Members and their staffs supplement this type of testimony with regular visits to military headquarters. Fire-alarm monitoring, by contrast, occurs through hearings called after issues are brought to light by whistleblowers or the media. Examples include hearings on sexual assault in the military, troops' lack of protection from improvised explosive devices in Iraq, or the US withdrawal from Afghanistan.

Given the global reach and technical complexity of US defense policy, and the varied levels of familiarity with military matters prior to assuming their committee roles, members of Congress sometimes use hearings to bolster their knowledge. Members' broad-

William T. Gormley and Steven J. Balla, Bureaucracy and Democracy: Accountability and Performance (CQ Press, 2004), 5.

²⁷ Graham T. Allison and Philip Zelikow, Essence of Decision: Explaining the Cuban Missile Crisis, 2nd ed. (Longman, 1999), 150.

²⁸ Robert J. McGrath, "Congressional Oversight Hearings and Policy Control," Legislative Studies Quarterly 38, no. 3 (2013): 349–76.

²⁹ Martin E. Dempsey, "'Civil-Military Relations: "What Does It Mean?," Strategic Studies Quarterly 15, no. 2 (2021): 7.

³⁰ Amy B. Zegart, "The Domestic Politics of Irrational Intelligence Oversight," Political Science Quarterly 126, no. 1 (2011): 1–25.

³¹ Mathew D. McCubbins and Thomas Schwartz, "Congressional Oversight Overlooked: Police Patrols Versus Fire Alarms," *American Journal of Political Science* (1984): 165–79.



er policy concerns inform resourcing decisions.³² In addition, hearings also allow committees to convey information publicly and provide elected officials to specialize and develop deeper policy expertise:

The committee may be able to control the hearing by determining who may testify, for how long, and in what order. Those who testify may withhold crucial information and even intentionally mislead both the committee and the Congress as a whole. However, the fact that non-committee members with privileged information usually testify in hearings is critical. While the floor may not find statements from the committee credible, it may be more inclined to believe testimony from experts. Experts may care more about establishing a reputation for correctly predicting policy outcomes rather than manipulating decision processes.³³

Committees can act as mediators by situating expert testimony within the current political context. Committee hearings can take long-term views of defense policy but can also address issues of the day. According to Pat Towell, a longtime congressional reporter on defense issues, committees can merge substantive expertise with political know-how to highlight salient issues or compel a change in policy: "The greatest value added by the committees to the policy process is their potential to combine technical know-how with political acumen."³⁴

Both electoral and non-electoral goals drive congressional oversight.³⁵ Certain committees are more highly valued than others, and members seek representation on committees for the benefits of their districts.³⁶ National security committees such as the armed services committees allow members to play important roles in distributive politics, meaning

³² Paul Stockton, "Beyond Micromanagement: Congressional Budgeting for a Post–Cold War Military," *Political Science Quarterly* 110, no. 2 (1995): 233–59.

³³ Daniel Diermeier and Timothy J. Feddersen, "Information and Congressional Hearings," American Journal of Political Science (2000): 52.

³⁴ Towell, "Congress and Defense," 86.

³⁵ Diana Evans, "Congressional Oversight and the Diversity of Members' Goals," Political Science Quarterly 109, no. 4 (1994): 669–87.

³⁶ Barry Rundquist, Jeong-Hwa Lee, and Jungho Rhee, "The Distributive Politics of Cold War Defense Spending: Some State Level Evidence," Legislative Studies Quarterly (1996): 265–81.



they can ensure their districts benefit from weapons manufacturing.³⁷ Non-legislative hearings can also be used by "legislative entrepreneurs"—those working outside the formal committee structure—to expand or shift committee jurisdiction.³⁸

Members of Congress have less information on foreign and military policy than does the president. Members do visit military sites via congressional delegations (CODELs) that provide interpersonal interaction outside of the Beltway, but they have fewer opportunities to observe firsthand the impact of various policies especially relative to their understanding of domestic policy.³⁹ Members also draw on important in-house sources of expertise: The Congressional Research Service and Congressional Budget Office are important sources of research and analysis, as is the Government Accountability Office, which is independent but reports to Congress.

Professional committee staffers develop significant expertise on relevant topics and conduct their own staff delegations (STAFFDELs). Still, the scope of national security policy is simply too big for members to develop expertise to make decisions on military force size, defense acquisition, and military law without learning from outside experts, including those in the executive branch who make and carry out policy daily. While there has been a recent uptick in veterans elected to Congress, direct military experience is still limited on Capitol Hill.40 Potential voters, regardless of party affiliation, rate candidates with military experience higher on defense issues.41 We have some evidence that veterans are more willing to exert control over the military in the form of restrictions on troop levels and requests for information, either because they are more comfortable in this policy arena, or believe they have more political cover to meddle in military affairs than do nonveterans.42 Nonveterans might be more inclined to defer to uniformed personnel, thus elevating the importance of testimony by uniformed personnel.

Whose Expertise?

To whom do members of Congress turn for expert testimony on defense policy? First, we note that committees may turn to nongovernment civilian

experts, to members of the executive branch broadly, or to employees (civilian or military) within the Department of Defense. Indeed, the Defense Department can plausibly be thought of as a collection of organizations led by the secretary of defense, with significant roles played by the service secretaries, who organize, train, and equip the armed forces; the Joint Chiefs of Staff, who represent the interests of their respective service branches and whose chair serves as the president's principal military advisor; and the combatant commanders, who oversee and execute joint operations within the regional and functional commands under their jurisdiction. Together, these officials within the Defense Department work from an annual budget of approximately \$900 billion and lead nearly three million employees, including active-duty and reserve military personnel, and political appointees and career civilians. The Pentagon's most visible leaders are in DC, but others are stationed across the United States and the world. For example, on nuclear issues, the head of US Strategic Command is in Nebraska; on Korean security issues, the head of US Forces Korea is in Seoul; and on European security issues, the senior US military leader is in Belgium fulfilling his NATO role.

Due to the deeply embedded constitutional norm of civilian control over the military, we might expect politically appointed civilians such as the undersecretaries of defense (currently research and engineering; acquisition and sustainment; policy; comptroller; personnel and readiness; and intelligence and security) to appear before Congress, because they play key roles in long-term issues and decisions such as acquisitions and strategy. High-level political appointees, however, may not be the best sources of information on their agencies, as they face their own challenges in guiding the bureaucracy while implementing the president's political agenda. Below the political appointees, as analysts Morton H. Halperin, Priscilla Clapp, and Arnold Kanter write: "Career officials of an organization believe that they are in a better position than others to determine what capabilities they should have and how they should fulfill their mission. They attach extremely high priority to controlling their own resources

³⁷ Thomas M. Carsey and Barry Rundquist, "Party and Committee in Distributive Politics: Evidence from Defense Spending," *The Journal of Politics* 61, no. 4 (1999): 1156–69.

³⁸ Jeffery C. Talbert, Bryan D. Jones, and Frank R. Baumgartner, "Nonlegislative Hearings and Policy Change in Congress," *American Journal of Political Science* (1995): 383–405.

³⁹ Brandice Canes-Wrone, William G. Howell, and David E. Lewis, "Toward a Broader Understanding of Presidential Power: A Reevaluation of the Two Presidencies Thesis," *The Journal of Politics* 70, no. 1 (2008): 4–5.

⁴⁰ Jeffrey S. Lantis, Foreign Policy Advocacy and Entrepreneurship: How a New Generation in Congress Is Shaping US Engagement with the World (University of Michigan Press, 2019).

⁴¹ Jeremy M. Teigen, "Military Experience in Elections and Perceptions of Issue Competence: An Experimental Study with Television Ads," *Armed Forces & Society* 39, no. 3 (2013): 415–33.

⁴² Danielle L. Lupton, "Out of the Service, into the House: Military Experience and Congressional War Oversight," *Political Research Quarterly* 70, no. 2 (2017): 327–39.

so that they can use those resources to support the essence of the organization."43

We also see several reasons to believe that expert testimony from military officers may hold more weight than that of a civilian with similar tenure in an organization. First, senior military officers, despite frequently changing positions and commands, have spent their entire careers in their service and have

their own networks developed over their careers. This scenario can play out at the Pentagon where, as analysts Jim Cooper and Russell Rumbaugh note: "Services simply do not trust a political appointee enough to allow him to overrule their own plans," which places those in uniform in a special position during legislative hearings. 44 Additionally, military officers may hold a distinctive credibility. As former Secretary of Defense Bob Gates wrote:

Senior military officers have special credibility with Congress, the public, and even the media, and many are not shy about sharing their views when it comes to decisions to cut programs they favor—or even presidential decisions about operations. Senior civilians do the same, but they lack the special cachet of a four-star officer. When officers speak out publicly, people listen, often to the chagrin of presidents... And because, in the confirmation process, every senior officer has to promise Congress that he or she will always provide them with his or her candid professional military opinion, testimony by senior officers often creates tension with the White House.⁴⁵

A survey experiment found that statements by senior officers focused on issues within their area of expertise can shift public opinion, and this shift can happen without causing negative effects for the military institution.⁴⁶ Administrations harness this stature in support of policy positions, thereby thrusting military

leaders into the policy process.⁴⁷ This approach can be precarious, according to David Barno and Nora Bensahel: "If their advice comes to be seen as compromised by partisanship, the nation's elected leaders will not be able to objectively assess their military options, and their life-and-death decisions about when and how to use force will suffer immeasurably as a result."⁴⁸

A survey experiment found that statements by senior officers focused on issues within their area of expertise can shift public opinion, and this shift can happen without causing negative effects for the military institution.

Within the military, the services and the unified combatant commands have their own authorities in law and sometimes offer distinct perspectives on questions of national security and defense policy.⁴⁹ Military forces are developed through training and equipping by the military services such as the Navy but are employed by combatant commands such as US Indo-Pacific Command.50 This distinction is important since the military does more than fight and win the nation's wars; it serves as a valuable tool of international politics, plays a significant role in domestic politics, and often consumes the largest share of federal discretionary spending.51 While the services feature strong personalities and are very influential within DoD, combatant commanders can also play important roles in policy formulation, including the Indo-Pacific Commander with respect to China policy and the European Commander on NATO policy.52

⁴³ Morton H. Halperin, Priscilla Clapp, and Arnold Kanter, Bureaucratic Politics and Foreign Policy, 2nd ed. (Brookings Institution Press, 2006), 51.

⁴⁴ Jim Cooper and Russell Rumbaugh, "Real Acquisition Reform," Joint Forces Quarterly, no. 55 (2009): 64.

⁴⁵ Robert Michael Gates, Exercise of Power: American Failures, Successes, and a New Path Forward in the Post–Cold War World (Alfred A. Knopf. 2020). 68–69.

⁴⁶ Jim Golby, Kyle Dropp, and Peter Feaver, "Listening to the Generals: How Military Advice Affects Public Support for the Use of Force," Center for a New American Security, April 2013, https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/listening-to-the-generals-how-military-advice-affects-public-support-for-the-use-of-force.

⁴⁷ Derek S. Reveron, ed., America's Viceroys: The Military and US Foreign Policy, 1st ed. (Palgrave Macmillan, 2004).

⁴⁸ David Barno and Nora Bensahel, "The Increasingly Dangerous Politicization of the US Military," War on the Rocks, June 18, 2019, https://warontherocks.com/2019/06/the-increasingly-dangerous-politicization-of-the-u-s-military/.

⁴⁹ Derek S. Reveron, Exporting Security: International Engagement, Security Cooperation, and the Changing Face of the US Military, 2nd ed. (Georgetown University Press, 2016).

⁵⁰ Cynthia Ann Watson, Combatant Commands: Origins, Structure, and Engagements (Praeger, 2011).

⁵¹ Derek S. Reveron and Judith Hicks Stiehm, eds., *Inside Defense: Understanding the US Military in the 21st Century* (Palgrave Macmillan, 2008), http://link.springer.com/openurl?genre=book&isbn=978-1-137-34300-0.

⁵² S. Rebecca Zimmerman et al., "Movement and Maneuver," RAND Corporation, 2019, https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR2270.html.

The 1986 Goldwater-Nichols Act fundamentally changed US civil-military relations by both elevating the chairman relative to the other members of the Joint Chiefs,⁵³ and increasing the authority of combatant commanders. As analyst Christopher Fettweis noted, "combatant commanders have long been employed as mouthpieces for the administration's policies in testimony... [and] have always been able to have some effect on the long-term direction of foreign policy."⁵⁴ Likewise, combatant commanders are aware of the influence they can bring to policy and spending decisions. General Wesley Clark, who served as a combatant commander and later ran for president, wrote:

From the beginning of my tour of duty, I had made it a practice to see every visiting congressional delegation, usually by flying in to link up with them wherever they were, and to convey my personal view of the problems and progress in the theater. While I had complete confidence in my commanders at each location, none had the personal engagement with the leaders in Europe that I did. The Congress, I had found, depended heavily on personal relationships.⁵⁵

A military officer's role in policy formulation can be precarious, as highly politicized militaries can undermine the quality of democracy.56 At times, this situation has sparked a disciplinary debate on whether US foreign policy has been militarized.57 Therefore, who is called to testify becomes an important input to how members of Congress make decisions. Others have studied committee witnesses to understand how Congress interacts with the Department of Defense over budget issues.⁵⁸ These previous studies collected data on the number of hearings and the number of witnesses who testified each fiscal year, and whether these witnesses came from the Department of Defense, elsewhere in the federal government, or outside of government. Our new dataset builds on this previous work by providing significantly more granularity in the categorization of witnesses.

House Armed Services Committee Witnesses, 1975–2016

The debates outlined above highlight the importance of understanding who testifies to Congress, and who thus plays a critical role in informing, shaping, and legitimating defense policy and national security decision-making. We therefore collected data on over 6,500 witnesses who appeared before the House Armed Services Committee (HASC) using publicly available hearing transcripts.⁵⁹

We collected data for the 94th, 99th, 104th, and 107th-114th Congresses. These most recent Congresses cover the post-9/11 years (2001-2016), while the older Congresses (1975-76, 1985-86, and 1995-96) allow for historical comparison. Of note, the HASC was renamed the House National Security Committee during the 104th Congress but the name HASC was returned by the following Congress; for our purposes we will refer to all as HASC. We categorized witnesses as follows:

- government vs. nongovernment witnesses
- within the government: military vs. civilian witnesses
- within civilian organizations: witnesses from the Office of the Secretary of Defense (OSD) vs. the service departments
- within the military: witnesses from the Joint Chiefs of Staff vs. combatant commanders

We believe that understanding who testifies before Congress will help us understand congressional oversight of the military and military policy as it relates to both bureaucratic politics and civil-military relations. Our focus on the HASC offers several advantages. First, committees in the House of Representatives experience a more regularized turnover in leadership and membership than their counterparts in the Senate. To the extent that increased rates of divided government and partisan polarization shape the kinds of witnesses Congress calls to testify, these effects would be more visible in the HASC compared with its Senate counterpart, the SASC. Second, representatives typically represent smaller constituencies

⁵³ Sharon K. Weiner, Managing the Military: The Joint Chiefs of Staff and Civil-Military Relations (Columbia University Press, 2022).

⁵⁴ Christopher J. Fettweis, "Militarizing Diplomacy: Warrior-Diplomats and the Foreign Policy Process," in *America's Viceroys*, ed. Derek S. Reveron (Palgrave Macmillan, 2004).

Wesley K. Clark, Waging Modern War: Bosnia, Kosovo, and the Future of Combat (Public Affairs, 2001), 168.

Rollin F. Tusalem, "Bringing the Military Back In: The Politicisation of the Military and Its Effect on Democratic Consolidation," *International Political Science Review* 35, no. 4 (2014): 482–501.

⁵⁷ Gordon Adams and Shoon Kathleen Murray, eds., Mission Creep: The Militarization of US Foreign Policy? (Georgetown University Press, 2014).

Richard Isaak and Richard Wheeler, "National Defense Budgeting and Congressional Controls," Monterey, California, Naval Postgraduate School, 2012, https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/document?repid=rep1&type=pdf&doi=e243579e7cc6c7d2e0be0880f0e9b9a59b96c39d; Lawrence R. Jones and Glenn C. Bixler, *Mission Financing to Realign National Defense*, Research in Public Policy Analysis and Management, vol. 5 (JAI Press, 1992).

⁵⁹ Available through the Government Publishing Office for the 109th–114th Congresses, and through the ProQuest Congressional Hearings Digital Collection for earlier Congresses; https://www.govinfo.gov/app/collection/CHRG/.

than senators and must therefore compete more for media coverage within a larger legislative body. HASC leaders may therefore be tempted to draw on witnesses, particularly from the military, who can command attention in public discourse.

We believe that understanding who testifies before Congress will help us understand congressional oversight of the military and military policy as it relates to both bureaucratic politics and civil-military relations.

These factors provide a compelling reason to expect to see changes in the HASC witness composition over time. If the data conforms to these expectations—that the witness roster does in fact change alongside these trends toward divided government and increased polarization—we cannot definitively say whether these trends are driving these changes. But if the data confounds these expectations—that is, if it finds that the share of civilian, military, and nongovernment witnesses remains relatively stable over time—we can have slightly more confidence that increased rates of divided government and partisan polarization are having less of an effect in shaping the witness roster in the very committee where we would expect to see them operating. 60

Each observation in our dataset corresponds to one witness appearance at one hearing. Most hearings have multiple observations—one for each witness who testified. (A few hearings do not appear in our dataset because they called no witnesses.) Witnesses that appear in the dataset multiple times testified at multiple hearings. We subdivide these observations by Congress—for example, the 113th Congress met from January 3, 2013, to January 3, 2015, which we classify substantively as calendar years 2013 and 2014.

The number of witnesses testifying before the HASC varied significantly from Congress to Congress. The 99th Congress HASC saw testimony from 833 witnesses, for example, while the 107th Congress called only 481 witnesses (see table 1). In our sample, the mean number of witnesses in a Congress was 604, while the median was 596.

Based on the witness names and titles (obtained from witness biographies online when necessary and possible), we coded whether each witness was an employee of the federal government or a current member of the military, or both. For military witnesses, we also coded their rank, service, and whether they were a member of the Joint Chiefs of Staff or a combatant commander. Members of the reserve

component were classified as military if they were testifying in their military capacity, and as civilian if they were testifying in a civilian capacity. For civilian government witnesses, we coded their department or agency and rank (secretary, assistant secretary, and so forth) where possible. We coded nongovernment witnesses as academic, former government, industry, advocacy group, state/local government, or other

Who Testifies? Government Civilians, Uniformed Military, and Nongovernment Experts Witnesses at HASC Hearings over Time

Our top-level finding is that the share of civilian, military, and nongovernment witnesses called to testify before the HASC remained fairly stable over time, even accounting for increased occurrences of divided government and rising partisan polarization. Deviations from the typical proportion tended to correspond, instead, to structural and organizational shifts in the international and domestic political environment, as we explore in tables 1 and 2.

Witnesses from Outside the Federal Government

HASC witnesses from outside the federal government make up a minority in all Congresses in our sample. Table 1 shows no real shift in the share of witnesses from outside the federal government over time. The 104th Congress has the highest percentage of nongovernment witnesses, at 36 percent, while the 109th has the lowest at 18 percent. The mean percentage of nongovernment witnesses in our sample is 25 percent, while the median is 22 percent. These non-federal-government witnesses come from a variety of sources: think tanks, universities, state and local governments, defense contractors (both weapons systems and services), unions, and service-member advocacy organizations. Many nongovernment witnesses previously served in the federal government. We speculate that any increase in the number of available experts from think tanks and the private sector has been offset by expansion in the defense bureaucracy that has increased the number of potential government witnesses.



Table 1. HASC witnesses categorized by government affiliation and military status

Congress	Total	Civilian government		Military		Nongovernment	
94th (1975-76)	655	158	24%	363	55%	134	20%
99th (1985–86)	833	291	35%	259	31%	283	34%
104th (1995–96)	598	198	33%	183	31%	217	36%
107th (2001-02)	481	140	29%	192	40%	149	31%
108th (2003-04)	596	198	33%	282	47%	116	19%
109th (2005-06)	642	226	35%	298	46%	118	18%
110th (2007-08)	569	217	38%	203	36%	149	26%
111th (2009-10)	664	266	40%	250	38%	148	22%
112th (2011–12)	582	250	43%	215	37%	117	20%
113th (2013-14)	504	210	42%	188	37%	106	21%
114th (2015-16)	520	200	38%	199	38%	121	23%

Table 2. HASC witnesses by Congress with descriptive data on Congresses

			-	_		
Congress	POTUS	Party control (Democratic or Republican)	Divided	Civilian government (%)	Military (%)	Nongovernment (%)
94th (1975-76)	Nixon	D	Yes	24	55	20
99th (1985-86)	Reagan	D	Yes	35	31	34
104th (1995–96)	Clinton	R	Yes	33	31	36
107th (2001-02)	W. Bush	R	No	29	40	31
108th (2003-04)	W. Bush	R	No	33	47	19
109th (2005-06)	W. Bush	R	No	35	46	18
110th (2007-08)	W. Bush	D	Yes	38	36	26
111th (2009-10)	Obama	D	No	40	38	22
112th (2011-12)	Obama	R	Yes	43	37	20
113th (2013-14)	Obama	R	Yes	42	37	21
114th (2015-16)	Obama	R	Yes	38	38	23

As table 2 indicates, our data suggests that Congress may be slightly more likely to call nongovernment witnesses when the House and White House are controlled by different parties, though our data is only suggestive. The highest share of nongovernment witnesses appears in the 99th and 104th Congresses: a Democratic-controlled House during the Reagan administration, and a Republican-controlled House during the Clinton administration, respectively.

Civilian Government Witnesses

Unsurprisingly, for the HASC, civilian government witnesses (ranging from 24 to 43 percent of witnesses; see table 1) come primarily from the Department of Defense. Other Cabinet-level departments represented, however, include the Departments⁶¹ of Energy, State, Homeland Security, Veterans Affairs, Transportation, Commerce, Justice, Interior, Health and Human Services, Agriculture, and Labor. There

⁶¹ To allow for historical comparison, we coded witnesses based on modern cabinet departments when possible. So witnesses from agencies that are now part of the Department of Homeland Security are counted as DHS even before the department itself was created, witnesses from the Veterans Administration are counted as Department of Veterans Affairs, and so forth.

are also witnesses from research organizations that report to Congress—the Congressional Research Service (CRS), Congressional Budget Office (CBO), and Government Accountability Office (GAO). A few witnesses are themselves members of Congress—representatives and senators—and a few are members of committee or subcommittee staffs (see table 3).

Of civilian witnesses from DOD, a majority (ranging from 56 to 78 percent) are from the OSD or subordinate defense agencies that report to OSD,⁶² rather than from the military service departments (see table

4). This distinction is important because the creation of the Defense Department was intended to channel service rivalry and reduce the influence of service secretaries. Every Congress received testimony from the secretary of defense and three service secretaries (Army, Navy, and Air Force) at least once (see table 5). In terms of rank, the most common civilian DOD witness in every Congress in our sample is an assistant secretary or deputy assistant secretary.

Table 3. Percentage of HASC civilian government witnesses by branch and department

Congress	Legislative	Department of Defense	Department of Education	Department of State	Department of Homeland Security	Department of Veterans Affairs	Other
94th (1975-76)	7	77	2	1	О	1	11
99th (1985-86)	11	72	10	4	1	О	2
104th (1995-96)	9	62	9	5	3	1	13
107th (2001-02)	6	62	10	4	3	1	15
108th (2003-04)	4	71	4	3	1	2	16
109th (2005-06)	12	69	4	4	4	1	7
110th (2007-08)	3	65	5	4	О	О	23
111th (2009–10)	4	72	3	6	О	О	15
112th (2011-12)	13	67	5	1	О	0	14
113th (2013-14)	23	57	5	1	0	2	11
114th (2015-16)	22	66	7	2	О	0	4

Table 4. Percentage of HASC DOD civilian witnesses by organization Note: Rows may not sum to 100 percent due to rounding.

Congress	Office of the Secretary of Defense	Army	Navy	Marine Corps	Air Force
94th (1975-76)	61	16	12	0	10
99th (1985–86)	68	10	15	О	7
104th (1995-96)	67	11	12	4	7
107th (2001-02)	59	10	14	5	13
108th (2003-04)	56	16	13	2	13
109th (2005-06)	65	10	16	1	8
110th (2007-08)	78	5	9	4	4
111th (2009-10)	65	12	13	1	9
112th (2011-12)	66	10	10	4	10
113th (2013-14)	70	7	14	2	8
114th (2015–16)	63	9	16	2	9



Table 5. Testimony by secretary of defense and service secretaries

Congress	Secretary of defense	Secretary of the Army	Secretary of the Navy	Secretary of the Air Force
94th (1975-76)	2	5	2	2
99th (1985–86)	5	5	10	3
104th (1995-96)	7	3	3	3
107th (2001-02)	4	2	3	2
108th (2003-04)	3	3	4	3
109th (2005-06)	7	3	3	2
110th (2007-08)	3	2	2	3
111th (2009-10)	4	3	2	2
112th (2011–12)	6	2	2	2
113th (2013-14)	7	2	2	2
114th (2015-16)	4	2	2	2

Military Witnesses

The percentage of military witnesses out of total testimonies before the HASC ranges from a low of 31 percent in the 99th and 104th Congresses to a high of 55 percent in the 94th (see table 1). In terms of share of federal government witnesses, the incidence of military witnesses ranges from a low of 47 or 48 percent in the 99th, 104th, 110th, and 111th Congresses to a high of 70 percent in the 94th Congress.

We see an increase in military witnesses in the 107th to 109th Congresses (from 2001 to 2006), but there is not a clear and sustained pattern of higher proportions of military witnesses across the full post-9/11 era. The lowest shares of military witnesses in the 99th and 104th Congresses correspond to a decrease in Cold War tensions during Reagan's second term, as well as during the period after the 1991 Gulf War but pre-9/11.

There appears to be no difference in the frequency with which Democratic-versus Republican-controlled HASCs call military witnesses. Our dataset suggests that Congress may call more military witnesses (in proportional terms) when the House and White House are controlled by the same party.

Testimony from commanders of the unified combatant commanders (COCOMs) rises steadily starting with the 99th Congress, after the passage of Goldwater-Nichols in 1986 (see table 6).⁶³ Testimony from combatant commanders is particularly frequent during the 111th to 113th Congresses, covering the

years from 2009 to 2014, when the US surged forces to Afghanistan. Testimony from members of the Joint Chiefs of Staff appears to fluctuate over our sample without a clear pattern. The increase in HASC appearances by combatant commanders—who are charged with developing plans and executing operations—over the last several decades relative to members of the Joint Chiefs of Staff likely reflects the growth in the number of combatant commanders and the elevation in their authority (particularly during wartime and other contingency operations) under the 1986 Goldwater-Nichols Act.

Our findings highlight, first, the complex interplay among civilian leaders, military officers, and congressional staff that all interact to shape defense policy. This interplay can be frustrating for members of Congress; as just one example, Senate Angus King of Maine once called for "one throat to choke" when it came to cybersecurity.

Second, our data suggests that Congress does need expertise to inform its legislative and appropriations work. The HASC appears to seek greater expert testimony during critical national security junctures and moments of great debate over US defense policy: military modernization in the 1980s, downsizing in the 1990s, and the military surges in Iraq and Afghanistan in the late 2000s and early 2010s.

Finally, our data shows a relative balance between the influence of service chiefs and combatant commanders. This balance illustrates one way that tensions between the two types of military leaders can

⁶³ In addition to commanders from the current unified commands, there are also witnesses in the dataset from the now-defunct Atlantic Command (104th Congress), and Joint Forces Command (107th, 108th, 110th, 11th, 112th Congresses), as well as the since-revived Space Command (110th Congress).

⁶⁴ The Chief of the National Guard Bureau is included in the JCS beginning in 2012.

Congress	Joint Chiefs of Staff	Combatant commanders
94th (1975-76)	15	0
99th (1985–86)	26	4
104th (1995–96)	23	10
107th (2001-02)	14	10
108th (2003-04)	30	15
109th (2005-06)	20	20
110th (2007-08)	14	20
111th (2009–10)	13	27
112th (2011-12)	21	23
113th (2013-14)	26	23

Table 6. Testimony by members of the Joint Chiefs of Staff and combatant commanders

appear in policymaking: Service chiefs tend to plan with twenty-year time horizons to solve future challenges, whereas combatant commanders are planning over the next three years to solve today's challenges. Combatant commanders may even have an advantage in policymaking because they report directly to the secretary of defense whereas a service chief reports to a service secretary.

114th (2015-16)

<u>Case Study: September 2021 HASC</u> <u>Hearing on Afghanistan Withdrawal</u>

To illustrate the range of roles that different types of witnesses can play in congressional hearings, we conduct here a case study of the House Armed Service Committee's September 2021 hearing on the end of the US military mission in Afghanistan. This study analyzes the interactions between members of Congress and officials called to testify in what amounted to a "fire-alarm" oversight hearing regarding the end of America's twenty-year conflict in Central Asia. ⁶⁵

We examine this case for several reasons. First, the witness list reflects the full range of DoD officials: Secretary of Defense Lloyd Austin, a politically appointed civilian from the Biden administration; General Mark Milley, then-chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff; and General Kenneth "Frank" Mc-Kenzie, then-commander of US Central Command, the combatant commander who was tasked with overseeing US military operations in the Middle East and Central Asia.

This hearing showcases these dynamics in the context of a nonroutine, investigative hearing convened

by a committee chair, Representative Adam Smith (D-WA), from the president's own political party in 2021. The hearing brought congressional focus and media attention to a politically contentious decision to withdraw all remaining US forces from Afghanistan as conditions on the ground deteriorated in the face of a Taliban advance, and ultimately, takeover. The willingness of a Democratic chair to convene an events-driven, "fire-alarm" oversight hearing to investigate the president of his own political party under a period of unified government reinforces our finding that the composition of HASC witnesses has been largely invariant to trends in divided government and growing polarization.

14

Republican members of the committee leveraged the appearance of both General McKenzie, as the uniformed combatant commander in charge of the area, and General Milley, as the chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, to draw out these officers' initial opposition to the Biden administration's decision to withdraw all remaining forces. Smith anticipated this line of questioning, as he opened the hearing by acknowledging: "I know a lot of energy will be expended today trying to get these gentlemen to admit that they didn't agree with the president's decision. First of all, I never engage in that exercise because I believe the President—Democrat, Republican, no matter who it is—deserves the . . . unabridged advice of his or her commanders. I mean, you can't give that if you are then going to have to go out in public and talk about it. But second of all, the president is the one in charge. This is ultimately what civilian control of the military means."66

⁶⁵ Ending the US Military Mission in Afghanistan: Hearing of the Committee on Armed Services of the House of Representatives, 117th Congress (2021), https://www.congress.gov/117/chrg/CHRG-117hhrg48524/CHRG-117hhrg48524.pdf.

⁶⁶ Ending the US Military Mission in Afghanistan, 3.

The HASC chair's attempt to deter his colleagues from pursuing this line of inquiry was offset by the Republican ranking member, Representative Mike Rogers (R-AL), who asked General Milley whether it had been his "professional military judgment" in January 2021—before President Biden announced his withdrawal decision in April—that the United States should maintain 2,500 American troops in the country instead of executing a full withdrawal. General Milley indicated that he had indeed supported that position until President Biden announced his withdrawal plan. "I rendered my opinions, and it was a fulsome debate on all of that," General Milley testified. "And once decisions are made, then I am expected to execute lawful order[s]."

Ranking member Rogers then posed similar questions to General McKenzie, asking him to characterize the advice given by the commander of US-led coalition forces in Afghanistan, General Austin Miller. "The advice, his view and my view, were essentially the same view," Miller said. "My view was we needed to maintain about 2,500 and that we also needed to work with our coalition partners who had about 6,000 troops in there, NATO and other core countries that would remain there." Rogers then asked whether General McKenzie's "professional military opinion" changed over the course of the spring. "It did not," McKenzie said. 68

The surfacing of the generals' disagreement with the president's decision was balanced by the satisfaction they expressed with the deliberative process that led to the outcome, blunting the degree to which their testimony could be framed as advantaging one partisan narrative or another in a highly charged issue. When asked whether he felt his recommendations had been adequately considered, McKenzie responded affirmatively. "They were debated fully," McKenzie said. "I felt that my opinion was heard with great thoroughness by the president."69 General Milley acknowledged that his advice was that of the uniformed military, and recognized the narrower scope of his authority relative to the civilians who ultimately make broader national security policy decisions. "I would tell you this administration did-and I was part of it, along with the Joint Chiefs—a very rigorous process," Milley said. "We in the military, in the uniformed military, we look at the cost, at the risk to force, the benefit, et cetera, in a narrow-focused view. Other decisionmakers have a much wider angle."70

Members of the HASC who sought to bolster the president's decision turned to the Defense Department's politically appointed civilian leadership-rather than the uniformed military—to make the administration's case, a choice that reflected a normatively desirable effort to separate the administration's policies from those officers charged with executing them. Democrats on the HASC asked Secretary of Defense Austin questions that sought to draw out support for President Biden's policies and shift blame for the withdrawal's outcome onto Biden's predecessor, President Donald Trump. For example, Representative Jackie Speier (D-CA) asked Secretary Austin whether the previous administration had developed withdrawal plans. "There was no handoff to me of any plans for a withdrawal," Austin said. Rep. Speier clarified: "So then-President Trump calls for a total withdrawal by May 1, 2021, and no plans had been made during his administration for withdrawal." In response, Secretary Austin stated that commanders at the theater and ground level had been planning for such a contingency, but added that such plans were not transmitted at the level of the department's civilian leadership: "[I]n terms of administration to administration, Secretary to Secretary, there was no handoff to me," Austin recalled.71

In other cases, some members of the president's party took a more confrontational stance toward the witnesses in ways that do not strictly align with the incentives imposed by Washington's increasingly polarized environment. Representative Seth Moulton (D-MA), a combat veteran, questioned the Defense Department's delay in processing special immigrant visas for Afghan citizens who had helped the American military effort. Moulton's implication was that the department had done so under pressure from Afghanistan's then-president, Ashraf Ghani. Moulton then questioned General McKenzie's delay in mobilizing for an evacuation as the Taliban adversary gained ground:

Moulton: You have said repeatedly that you personally believe the Afghan government would fall if we didn't maintain a certain number of troops in country. So why didn't you plan for an evacuation and leave enough troops on the ground to conduct it?

McKenzie: So let's be very clear. The evacuation must be ordered by the Department of State. The drawdown of US forces was ordered by the

⁶⁷ Ending the US Military Mission in Afghanistan, 16.

⁶⁸ Ending the US Military Mission in Afghanistan, 17.

⁶⁹ Ending the US Military Mission in Afghanistan, 17.

⁷⁰ Ending the US Military Mission in Afghanistan, 79.

⁷¹ Ending the US Military Mission in Afghanistan, 33.

President in April and completed in July. The noncombatant evacuation operation is a separate mission, and it was not completely under the control of the Department—

Moulton: So you are going to fall back on the bureaucracy, the divide between DOD and State—McKenzie: Well, representative, I am going to fall back... on the orders that I received, representative.⁷²

Similarly, both Democratic and Republican members of the committee questioned the advisability of having closed Bagram Airfield in July 2023, which left military leaders to rely on Hamid Karzai International Airport (HKIA) in Kabul to facilitate an evacuation. "The center of gravity of a NEO [noncombatant evacuation operation] was always going to be HKIA,"

General Milley testified. "The security issues clearly are different at HKIA than they are at Bagram, but Bagram was really not a feasible option given numbers of troops, distance, and the security requirements."

As the exchanges above demonstrate, members of the HASC from both parties directed their questions toward witnesses in ways that reflected normatively desirable elements of the civil-military dialogue. Democratic members reserved some of the most politically charged questions about the administration's policy for the politically

appointed secretary of defense, thereby avoiding dragging the military into partisan waters. Members of both parties directed operational questions toward military officers in ways that did not strictly conform to the political incentives associated with an increasingly polarized political environment. Committee members did so even when attempting to surface disagreements between the military judgments these officers recommended to the president and the different course of action he took against that advice.

At the same time, the hearing evinced the kind of bitter exchange that threatens to become more frequent as partisan polarization becomes more extreme. The sharpest exchange took place under questioning

from Representative Matt Gaetz, Republican of Florida, who used the hearing to launch into a hostile diatribe against the uniformed officers at the committee. "You seem to be very happy failing up over there, but if we didn't have a president that was so addled, you all would be fired because that is what you deserve," Gaetz said. "You have let down the people who wear the uniform in my district and all around this country. And you are far more interested in what your perception is and how people think about you and insider Washington books than you care about winning."74 Derisive personal attacks against senior military officers were once unthinkable, but—as this exchange shows—increased partisan polarization and deepening divisions within the parties themselves have contributed to eroding confidence in military leadership, along partisan lines.75

Increased partisan polarization can also hamper the ability of the country to draw lessons from previous mistakes—a point that HASC Chair Smith seemed to raise later in the hearing.

Increased partisan polarization can also hamper the ability of the country to draw lessons from previous mistakes—a point that HASC Chair Smith seemed to raise later in the hearing. 76 "While we are ripping apart these three gentlemen here, I want to remind everybody that the decision the president made was to stop fighting a war that, after 20 years, it was proven we could not win," Smith said. "There was no easy way to do that." Congress would subsequently create an independent Afghanistan War Commission to conduct a comprehensive review of the two-decade-long conflict, in part to insulate its conclusions from the creeping partisan polarization that has pervaded Congress. 78

- 72 Ending the US Military Mission in Afghanistan, 41–42.
- 73 Ending the US Military Mission in Afghanistan, 83.
- 74 Ending the US Military Mission in Afghanistan, 59.
- 75 Risa Brooks, "The Right Wing's Loyalty Test for the US Military," Foreign Affairs, November 14, 2022, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/unit-ed-states/right-wings-loyalty-test-us-military; Krebs, Ralston, and Rapport, "No Right to Be Wrong."
- 76 Schultz, "Perils of Polarization for US Foreign Policy."
- 77 Ending the US Military Mission in Afghanistan, 63.

⁷⁸ The Fiscal Year 2022 National Defense Authorization Act created an independent, nonpartisan Afghanistan War Commission. According to a press release issued by the main sponsors of the provision, Sen. Todd Young (R-IA) and Sen. Tammy Duckworth (D-IL), they created the commission in part to insulate it from partisan politics. Duckworth explained: "[N]o party should be looking to score cheap, partisan political points off a decades-long nation-building failure that was bipartisan in the making." See "Young, Duckworth Effort to Create Independent Afghanistan War Commission Gains Bipartisan Support in the Senate," Office of Senator Todd Young, November 8, 2021, https://www.young.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/young-duckworth-effort-to-create-independent-afghanistan-war-commission-gains-bipartisan-support-in-the-senate/.



Implications and Future Research

Overall, we find that Congress has demonstrated a surprising consistency over time in the share of civilian, military, and nongovernment witnesses it calls to testify. Broadly speaking, the share of civilian and military witnesses who appear before the HASC has remained remarkably stable over time,

even when accounting for increased occurrences of divided government and rising partisan polarization within Congress. In some cases, deviations from this general trend in HASC witness rosters correspond to larger structural and organizational shifts in the international and domestic political environment—a change reflected in the higher share of military witnesses relative to civilian government officials between 2001 and 2006, which corresponds with the early stages of the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan.

While our findings are largely descriptive, this article offers important avenues for future research on Congress's role in shaping defense policy. For instance, our findings have implications for the kinds of time horizons Congress can be expected to prioritize when intervening in defense policy debates. HASC appearances by combatant

commanders have increased over the last several decades relative to members of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, a development that reflects both the growth in number of combatant commands and their elevation in authority under the 1986 Goldwater-Nichols Act. Increased input from combatant commanders could create a near-term bias, because combatant commanders operate under the demands of the near-term environment while service chiefs focus on long-term development of the force. Future work might examine whether and how changes in the composition of HASC witnesses have changed the content of combatant posture statements, shifted the allocation of defense resources away from the services and toward combatant commanders, or produced other changes in defense policy that emphasize near-term crises at the expense of long-term planning.

Future work might also expand the scope of the data gathered to compare differences in the composition of witnesses called before the HASC and its Senate counterpart. Additional studies could extend our temporal scope to include all Congresses in the period we examined. Additionally, our qualitative case study emphasizes the potential to employ text analysis to conduct systematic assessment of the content associated with various witnesses (for example, the kinds of questions witnesses are asked

and how they answer). Researchers could investigate, for example, whether different types of military officers offer different time horizons for the threats they confront, or whether they are asked for personal military judgments more often by members of the party opposed to whoever sits in the White House. Other studies might compare how civilian government officials and uniformed military officers respond to comparable questions.

We find that Congress has consistently turned to civilian government officials to testify on defense matters across presidential administrations, a pattern that delivers a reassuring degree of stability to civil-military relations, and that appropriately concentrates debates over national security policy among civilian policymakers.

Researchers might also investigate the degree to which members of Congress direct particular questions to specific types of officials, in part to evaluate whether matters of policy are directed towards politically appointed civilians as opposed to uniformed officers.

Finally, our study offers important implications for Congress's ability to exercise effective civilian control over the United States' armed forces. We find that Congress has consistently turned to civilian government officials to testify on defense matters across presidential administrations, a pattern that delivers a reassuring degree of stability to civil-military relations, and that appropriately concentrates debates over national security policy among civilian policymakers. Congress appears to have resisted the temptation to supplant civilian expertise and authority and substitute testimony from uniformed military officers, even though those witnesses sometimes command greater attention and public confidence. The fact that military officers are no more likely to appear before the HASC under periods of divided government should reassure those worried that politicians are seeking to exaggerate or exploit divisions between the uniformed military and civilian authorities for electoral or partisan gain.

At the same time, the persistence of these rates of participation by civilian and military witnesses in the

face of growing partisan polarization increases the risk that uniformed officers will find themselves dragged into partisan debates. Even if the frequency of testimony by military officers has not changed, congressional hearings have themselves become politically charged settings. The enduring presence of military officers at hearing tables raises the risk that these uniformed personnel could be lured into partisan waters during even routine testimony or mistakenly perceived as supporting partisan positions when simply following lawful orders of elected civilians.⁷⁹

To counter these risks, political appointees must be willing to step in to take questions that will prevent military officers from being caught in partisan crossfire. This measure should enable senior military officers to deliver candid assessments without compromising civil-military relations norms. Scholar-practitioner Alice Hunt Friend, a former civilian within the Defense Department, argues that civilian defense officials have erroneously adopted an apolitical approach to their roles akin to the professional norms ensconced within the armed services. She further warns that while appointees should not engage in partisan politics, they nonetheless cannot abjure the politics of governing, which consist of prioritizing policies and directing resources toward particular programs.80 By embracing the rough and tumble of governing politics, politically appointed civilians in the Defense Department can help insulate their military counterparts from partisan politics when called to testify.

Jessica D. Blankshain is an associate professor of national security affairs at the US Naval War College. Her research interests include civil-military relations, bureaucratic politics, and organizational economics. Her work has appeared in the American Political Science Review, and, with Nikolas Gvosdev and David Cooper, she is coauthor of Decision-Making in American Foreign Policy: Translating Theory into Practice (Cambridge University Press, 2019).

Theo Milonopoulos is an assistant professor of national security affairs at the US Naval War College. His research interests include foreign policy decision-making, civil-military relations, and the national security implications of emerging technologies. His work has appeared in the Journal of Conflict Resolution and has been supported through fellowships at the University of Pennsylvania's Perry World House

and the Clements Center for National Security at the University of Texas at Austin.

Derek S. Reveron is professor and chair of the National Security Affairs Department at the US Naval War College. He is a faculty affiliate at the Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs at the Harvard Kennedy School. He served 33 years in the Navy Reserves leading units in support of operations in the Middle East, Europe, Asia, and Latin America, and was a special advisor in Afghanistan. With John Savage, he is coauthor of, most recently, Security in the Cyber Age: An Introduction to Policy and Technology (Cambridge University Press, 2024).

Acknowledgments: The authors are grateful for research assistance from Justin Bowling, Kane Magnuson, and Yannis Normand (supported by Harvard Extension School) and Gregory Langston and Ken Sandler (from the Naval War College). Our colleagues in the National Security Affairs Department continue to inspire new thinking on foreign policy analysis and international security and truly live up to the ideal that the college is the Navy's and the nation's home of thought.

Image: U.S. Coast Guard District 5 photo by Petty Officer 2nd Class Patrick Kelley⁸¹

On these risks, see Michael A. Robinson, Dangerous Instrument: Political Polarization and US Civil-Military Relations (Oxford University Press, 2023).

Friend, Mightier than the Sword; Alice Hunt Friend, "The Civilian and the State: Politics at the Heart of Civil-Military Relations," War on the Rocks, October 17, 2022, https://warontherocks.com/2022/10/the-civilian-and-the-state-politics-at-the-heart-of-civil-military-relations/. On the limits of this apolitical ethos even in the military sphere, see Risa Brooks, "Paradoxes of Professionalism: Rethinking Civil-Military Relations in the United States," International Security 44, no. 4 (2020): 7–44.

⁸¹ For the image, see https://www.dvidshub.net/image/1102455/senate-hearing